
CIVIC CONNECTION

A News Service from the Division of Communications for Norfolk Civic Organizations
PUBLIC HEARING ON FY2012 BUDGET PROPOSAL WILL BE HELD ON MAY 4 BEGINNING AT 6 PM – GRANBY HIGH SCHOOL. 
CITY COUNCIL ACTIONS

April 12, 2011 Meeting
4317 Pretty Lake Avenue: Approved
a. Zoning Ordinance Text Amendment to allow the sale of alcohol for off-premise consumption in the East Beach Harbor District

b. Special Exception for an Establishment to Sale Alcoholic Beverages for Off-Premise Consumption – Chesapeake Jack’s

Zoning Text Amendment to amend Chapters 2, 3, 11-11.7, 15-5.1, 16-8.1, 25, and 26-4 and Tables 7-6, 8, 8-6, Table 7-6, and 25. This request will allow the annual comprehensive review and “clean up” of the Zoning Ordinance. Approved.
Change of Zoning from C-1 (Limited Commercial) district to R-12 (Medium Density Multiple-Family) district. This ordinance will allow NRHA and South Hampton Roads Habitat for Humanity the ability to develop a two-family home on individual lots. Approved.
Renewal of Lease Agreement - Verizon Virginia - to approve a new five year Lease Agreement between The City of Norfolk and Verizon Virginia Inc. (Verizon) to allow Verizon Virginia Inc. to continue to operate a communications equipment building on City owned property located off of Shell Road in Virginia Beach, Virginia.  Approved.
Accepting $75,000 from CEI Development and appropriating and authorizing the expenditure of the funds for creation of public art for the 18th Street Hampton Roads Transit Facility. Approved. 
Approval of Settlement Agreement with Clark Investments, LLC.  Will allow for the execution of an Agreement that will result in the acquisition and clear title for all property rights for some 20 acres, including a paper street along our Bay front beaches as well as some streets, including paper streets, in the Ocean View neighborhoods. The ordinance authorizes the City Manager to execute an agreement with Clark Investments and authorizes the expenditure of $1 million for the acquisition. The City has been interested in the resolution of a claim of ownership for many years, and most recently used a mediation process to arrive at a mutually satisfactory price. The City took the  proposed action to the Ocean View community on Jan. 4 and the 80 or more attendees  agreed with the proposed action. Council also authorized $3,250 to purchase title insurance. Approved.   

Ordinance – Two Utility Easements to HRSD near the Intersection of Llewellyn Avenue and 38th Street. City will convey two utility easements to HRSD for the purpose of laying, erecting, constructing, operating, maintaining and repairing their sewer mains on City property in the area near the intersection of Llewellyn Avenue and 38th Street where there is no room in the City right-of-way.  Approved. 
Citywide Signal Retiming Phase II Project; and Citywide Traffic Signal Cabinet Upgrade Project. Authorized the City to execute an agreement with the State and to appropriate funds to be reimbursed by VDOT for the administration of Phase II of the Citywide Signal Retiming project and the Citywide Traffic Signal Cabinet Upgrade project. (The traffic signal cabinet provides power to the signal and contains the electronic control equipment that senses traffic movements on the road, and controls the signal lights.) The agreement adds $800,000 to the previous State allocation of $4.3 million for the signaling project. Approved. 
Accept and Appropriate the sum of $450,000 from the 2010 Port Security Grant

This ordinance will appropriate and authorize the expenditure of $450,000 from the 2010 Port Security Grant from the National Preparedness Directorate (NPD), United States Department of Homeland Security (DHS) and authorizing the expenditure of these funds for the purchase of a fire-rescue response boat for the Department of Fire-Rescue. This project will improve detection and prevention capabilities within the port as well as  improve emergency response to man made or accidental emergencies. Approved.
The Slover Library Completion and Operation Agreement. In addition to a $20 million gift from Frank Batton, the Batten Foundation has pledged to match $5 (maximum $20 million) for each $1 contribution by private entities or individuals to the Slover Library Foundation between Sept. 2010 and June 30, 2013. This agreement will assure foundation donors that the Slover Library will be completed and the City will have the funds to operate it. Approved.
For April 5, 2011 Meeting

School and Libraries Division Universal Service Fund of E-Rate Program Grant 

The Department of Libraries will support and sustain telecommunications and technology services for the Norfolk Public Library System using the $51,667.35 from the Universal Service Fund E-Rate Program Grant. Approved. 

Memorandum of Understanding and Permit between Naval Station Norfolk and the City for the installation of an Automated Traffic Control Gate System on Hampton Boulevard. Approved.
Hampton Roads Community Foundation grant is in the amount of $5,140. The Department of Libraries will support services and programs, with a preference for the purchase of additional books, reading or educational materials at the Mary D. Pretlow Anchor Branch Library.  Approved. 

Allocation of FY2011 Tourism Opportunity Program (TOP) Grant Funding. For details see Tourism later in Civic Connection. Approved. 
A Resolution confirming the City’s 2011 Federal Water Resources Development Act Requests. This agenda item is a resolution approving the City’s 2011 WRDA Requests for submission to the Norfolk Congressional Delegation.  If approved, the City will have fulfilled its requirement for future Congressional flood mitigation and wastewater infrastructure appropriation requests.   Approved  

Ordinance to Reschedule City Council Meetings. If approved, this ordinance will amend the Norfolk City Code so as to establish the intended new dates and times for the City Council meetings.   Approved.

March 29, 2011 Meeting

 .

Fiscal Year 2011 Compensation Plan Amendment. Amends the FY2011 Compensation Plan ordinance to provide the City Manager limited discretion to grant severance pay to classified and unclassified employees.  Approved. 
$75,000 Grant from National Fish and Wildlife .Foundation for Haven Creek Living Shoreline. The City will receive $75,000 in funding from the National Fish and Wildlife Foundation for the design and construction of the Haven Creek Walking Path Project. Approved.  

Utility Easement – HRSD – 3500 Granby Street. The City will convey a variable width utility easement to Hampton Roads Sanitation District (HRSD) for the purpose of laying, constructing, operating, maintaining and repairing underground wastewater force mains and gravity mains on Virginia Zoological Park property located at 3500 Granby approved. 

Accept a Grant from the Chesapeake Bay Trust for Shoreline Stabilization. The City will receive the sum of $20,700 from the Chesapeake Bay Trust Living Shoreline Grant Program to hire a consultant to design a living shoreline project.  Approved. 

Amend Enterprise Zone Ordinance. Will allow the City of Norfolk to continue to provide local incentives to Norfolk businesses under the newly redesignated Enterprise Zone.  Approved. 
Appointing City Manager, Marcus Jones to the Hampton Roads Planning District Commission. Approved. 
Fiscal Year 2011 Voluntary Retirement Incentive Ordinance. FY2011 Voluntary Retirement Incentive Program, for employees who qualify for normal service retirement, and will voluntarily retire by June 30, 2011.  Approved. 

CITY UPDATES

AUDITOR
An update provided to Audit & Strategic Planning & Finance Committee 

The City Auditor will continue to work with the City Attorney to make sure this process stays in compliance with State code and work with the City Manager's Office to focus on internal control. 

Key Highlights

Status of the Fraud, Waste and Abuse Hotline

City Auditor presented an update on the new Fraud, Waste and Abuse Hotline that has been implemented for employees to express their work-related issues.  

24 complaints have come into the hotline since it was established in October, 2010

· 11 complaints are open

· 7 have been referred

· 6 are near completion 

· Examples of complaint areas:

· Leave (not being recorded, double standards for management and exempt employees)

· Work from home policy

· Excessive spending

· Employees disappearing during work hours

· Excessive salaries (employees promoted but not qualified)

· Permit fees

· Inconsistent application of policies

· Change orders

· Management bullying

· Fraternization

Internal impact of Hotline

· Annual plan

· Ongoing audits

· Outstanding audit reports

· Expanded training and professional affiliations

External emerging impacts

· Challenges to status quo

· Management/employee relation

· Additional means to assess:

· Internal control systems

· Processes

· Efficiency, effectiveness

· Management practices

· Risk

· Compliance

· Accountability

· Transparency

Hotline Awareness (planned action)

· Flyers and posters to be posted at each job site

· Email employees

· Employee payroll check stubs

· Citizen notification (newspaper)

Hotline considerations

· Consideration for a city ethics policy

· Consideration for a Whistleblower (retaliation) policy

BUDGET BRIEFINGS
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Guiding principles of the FY 2012 -2016 CIP development

1. The five year CIP is a multi-year planning document, which support the priorities of the city.  

a. The first year of the CIP is approved; however the following four years are planned. 

2. Comply with self-imposed debt affordability measures for the entire five-year period. 

a. Prior budgets concentrated on compliance in the first year.  

b. While the projects may be authorized for a specific amount in the CIP, we borrow based on the cash-flow requirements of the entire CIP.  

c. Re-assess appropriateness of debt affordability ratios every five-years. 

Addressing the FY 2012 CIP

· Be responsive to the changing economic conditions and determine affordability.  

· Review existing projects and planned CIP to re-affirm conformity with city priorities.  

· Plan projects for the entire five year by not delaying into out years.   

· Goals for projects under consideration in the FY 2012 – 2016 CIP will target:

· Supporting the city’s priorities.

· Maintaining and enhance infrastructure needs.

· Addressing life, health and safety issues.

City  Infrastructure Facts
· The average age of City municipal buildings is 33 years old.

· Norfolk Public Schools has 58 buildings with an average age of 41 years.

· Libraries have 12 buildings averaging 33 years old.

· The City has 33 recreation centers with an average of 32 years.

· Fire Rescue has 17 buildings with an average age of 46 years.

· The city’s fleet has an average age of 8.6 years with a backlog of $16.5 million.

· There is an $8.3 million backlog for maintenance and repairs on buildings.

· There is a backlog of 425 requests for sidewalk and curb repairs.

· $13.5 million is needed to complete accessibility ramps for sidewalks.

· Out of 50 bridges, 12 are rated poor and in need of attention.

· $9-10 million is needed annually for street resurfacing.

· The city has 304 traffic signals and over 60,000 signs.

· Significant flooding requires major projects, and the storm water drainage system is old and/or nonexistent in some areas and requires over $100 million to improve.

· The backlog of water and wastewater improvements is $412 million.

CULTURE 

Busking Ordinance 

Recent presentation to Council Committee

Key Highlights

· Presentation provided an overview of the proposed busking ordinance, review of the community process to develop the proposed ordinance and overview of First Amendment Rights.

· Busking is the practice of performing in public, often for tips, including performing magic, playing music (i.e. instruments), art and storytelling.

· Citizens contacted various department heads to determine Norfolk’s regulations as Norfolk does not have specifically address the activity in the City Code (other cities provide guidance to citizens through specific code). 

· A request was made that the City consider a change to the City Code to provide clear guidance and encourage buskers to enliven public areas.

· The Busking Working Group included participation from the City Attorney’s office, the City Commissioner’s Office, Norfolk Police Department, Recreation, Parks and Open Space; FestEvents, Downtown Norfolk Council; AltDaily; and the Downtown Norfolk Civic League.

· The ordinance will be applicable to individuals/small groups (under 30 people) performing in sidewalks and/or within City parks; with performances either done for free for individual donations. 

· Provisions included in the proposed ordinance that performers shall not perform in the streets without permits, use any dangerous objects or activity that could cause bodily injury; litter the performance site or perform with more instruments/props than what removed at one time.

· Performers will also need to adhere to standing City ordinances including restricted noise levels, disorderly conduct and parade and assembly.

· Violation of the busking ordinance will be a class 3 misdemeanor, subject only to a fine (maximum is $500.00). 

· Suggestions from the working group for the implementation of the ordinance includes putting markers (i.e. music notes) on sidewalks at prime busking locations; providing a guide to buskers and putting busking information on various websites including the City’s, DNC, AltDaily and Festevents.

CULTURAL SYNERGY
Recent presentation to City Council
Goals and Objectives

1. CONTINUE TO BE THE CULTURAL CENTER OF HAMPTON ROADS 

2. INCREASE TOURISM 

3. ENCOURAGE COLLABORATION

4. FOSTER ENHANCED REVENUE GENERATION

Following a series of synergy meetings and taking into account the fiscal realities impacting the City it has become clear that these stated goals and objectives will be very challenging to achieve without a dramatic change in how our cultural institutions and attractions work together and are funded.

· We are recommending that funding and time be allocated to explore and study the best practices of other cities and communities in order to develop an actionable plan for Norfolk moving forward.  

Main message points: 

1. BETTER UTILIZE OUR CULTURAL ASSETS TO SPUR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT 

2. SPOTLIGHT CULTURAL ASSETS & OFFERINGS TO ENHANCE CITY’S POSITIVE IMAGE/APPEAL

3. BECOME MORE COLLABORATIVE/SHARE RESOURCES

GENERATE IDEAS/ENERGY TO GROW THE “CREATIVE CLASS” IN NORFOLK

Background

1. REQUEST TO IDENTIFY SYNERGIES

2. “ENTERTAINMENT CLUSTER” FORMED

3. DISCUSSIONS LED TO A BROADER CONCEPT

The Director of Cultural Facilities was tasked with leading a synergy group of related City Departments and community cultural attractions receiving support from the City.  
The purpose of the synergy group was to identify ways these departments and entities could work more closely together in order ( in 2012 & beyond )to both reduce annual operating costs and discover new ways to grow tourism and generate significant new revenue

This tourism and entertainment based cluster was formed approximately 8 weeks ago however, Seven Venues and the Maritime Center have been working closely along these lines for the past several years.

Discussions over the past several weeks with the leaders of these various organizations had not resulted in either significant cost savings or new revenue.  It was becoming clear that institutional cultural differences and the lack of a significant motivator was going to make any real major changes in how we work together, coordinate efforts, and best utilize the cities’ limited financial support very challenging.

The Maritime Center recommended a new funding model based on the success of other major US cities that would force the organizations to work more closely together, reduce personnel costs, and encourage self-sufficiency while decreasing general fund support.  The task force is developing this idea. Potential players:

1. SEVEN VENUES

2. NAUTICUS

3. MACARTHUR MEMORIAL

4. FESTEVENTS

5. PERFORMING ARTS ORGANIZATIONS

6. VA ARTS FESTIVAL

7. VA ZOO

8. CHRYSLER MUSEUM 

9. NATO FESTIVAL

10. BOTANICAL GARDENS

11. VISIT NORFOLK

Our cultural organizations annually attract and entertain millions of individuals

· They include international talent and partners

· Indoor and outdoor events that attract our entire community

· In many cases they are operationally and professionally best in their fields

· They provide entertainment  and appeal to a broad and diverse audience

· We attract outstanding first run shows and events typically featured in larger cities and communities

· They often bring events into our community most would never have the opportunity to experience other wise

· Internationally recognized performers are brought to our community because of our extraordinary venues and institutions

· Our community arts & cultural organizations find ways to both generate new streams of revenue but perhaps more importantly they create unique Norfolk experiences and memories

· Part of what currently attracts our cruise passengers are the diverse cultural assets we have to offer – this will become even more important and significant as our cruise program expands over the next several years

(A similar success story can be told of the Denver based Science and Cultural Facilities District which was first established in 1989 and encompasses the City of Denver and the surrounding seven counties. Their funding source is 0.1% of the sales tax or roughly 1 cent on every $10 spent in the City of Denver and these adjacent Seven Counties).

One of the main things that has become clear during the synergy meetings we held with the communities cultural institutions and attractions was that all of us receive some form of funding from the City, this funding is not coordinated and over the years has been morphed into a very inefficient system.

Although we are all very cordial and try to be supportive of one another we are truly in competition for City funding and ultimately are using all of our connections to positively influence the best outcome for our organization which might not always be in the best interest of the City     

· Ultimately our suggestion is designed to dissolve the barriers that keep us separate, inefficient, and potentially working against one another.

· We believe we need to synthesis our efforts and take greater advantage of our collective assets in order to play a more impactful role in Norfolk’s future economic growth.

On the waterfront

1. ANOTHER OPPORTUNITY FOR SYNERGY

2. FORT NORFOLK TO HARBOR PARK

3. BALTIMORE:  WATERFRONT PARTNERSHIP

· Another area we are suggesting should be investigated and perhaps implemented in FY 2012 is the establishment of a “Waterfront Czar” – someone who manages the whole waterfront from USS WISCONSIN to Waterside but even looking beyond that to find a way to take advantage of the Waterfront from Fort Norfolk all the way to Harbor Park.
· Baltimore has established a Waterfront Partnership to somewhat fill this role. 

Summary of objectives

1. CONTINUE TO BE THE CULTURAL CENTER OF HAMPTON ROADS 

2. INCREASE TOURISM 

3. ENCOURAGE COLLABORATION

4. FOSTER ENHANCED REVENUE GENERATION

EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS
Norfolk Alert Allows the City of Norfolk to Communicate Emergency Notifications to Residents - Given the recent tornadoes and twisters that struck nearby cities, the City of Norfolk is encouraging all residents, as well as those with loved ones living in Norfolk, to sign up for Norfolk Alert, a program the City uses to communicate emergency messages and other messages via telephone or email.  


Norfolk Alert is an innovative solution for improving communications between government agencies, citizens, volunteer organizations and the general public. The service is provided at no cost to those who enroll and allows subscribers to sign up for broadcasts such as: emergency notifications, road closings, inclement weather announcements, and other service related information.   Subscribers must opt-in to receive specified messages and will not be sent messages they don’t sign up to receive.  All contact information provided by subscribers remains confidential and is not used for any purpose other than to deliver the messages subscribers have chosen.  


Residents can sign up for Norfolk Alert, but visiting www.norfolk.gov/norfolkalert.  Once signed up for the program, subscribers must go to the “edit my alerts” tab to sign up for the notifications they wish to receive and designate how they would like to receive them.  Norfolk Alert is a public service that provides general guidelines and should not be used as the sole source of information during emergencies. For more information or to subscribe to Norfolk Alert, visit www.norfolk.gov/norfolkalert.  

ENVIRONMENT
Tree Donations Help Increase Green Canopy-Two donations of bare root trees and seedlings are helping Norfolk realize its goal of a full, healthy tree canopy. The Virginia Senior Lawyers Association donated 275 Virginia-grown bare root trees to “Celebrate Trees.”  News of Norfolk’s trees initiative traveled across the state to Marion, Virginia and Delegate John Tate, who picked up the trees and drove them from Waynesboro to Williamsburg, where Norfolk’s Urban Forester Ric Wernicke met him for the hand-off.  The trees – all native species including Willow Oak, River Birch and Bald Cypress – will be cared for over the summer at the City’s tree nursery and planted in October along city sidewalks, at parks, and in street medians.


Another major tree gift of 1,100 seedlings came from the Virginia Department of Forestry and Vaughan-Basset Furniture Company.  The trees were grown at the Augusta Forestry Center near Shenandoah National Park. The trees include Allegheny Chinquapin, Kousa Dogwood, Douglas Fir, White Oak, Willow Oak, Persimmon, Plum, Redbud, Black Walnut, Loblolly Pine, and Bald Cypress.  The trees will be used for wetland buffer restoration, in City Parks and to help celebrate Arbor Day in October.

Teams join forces to restore wetland buffer-Just in time for spring, work crews from the Norfolk Sheriff’s Office, Mideastern Builders, the Lafayette Wetlands Partnership and the City of Norfolk joined forces to help restore the wetland buffer area adjacent to the Living Legacy Tree Grove at Lakewood Park.


The team broke up and hauled away old concrete, cut down abandoned chain link fencing, and removed invasive Phragmites reeds from the marsh. The Living Legacy Grove at Lakewood Park was established in February 2010, with assistance from the Elizabeth River Project and the Chesapeake Bay Foundation.  A second grove, funded by members of the Norfolk-Portsmouth Bar Association, was planted at Lafayette Park in October.  The Norfolk Botanical Garden is also planning a Legacy Grove.

Norfolk Partners with GEICO to Dedicate Living Legacy Grove at Poplar Hall  – The City of Norfolk, in partnership with GEICO, dedicated a living legacy grove at Poplar Hall Park April 20. Councilman Paul R. Riddick, GEICO Management and Senior Officials celebrated the City’s “Celebrate! Trees” initiative.  


In celebration of its 75th anniversary, GEICO is sponsoring the third living legacy grove in Norfolk.  The living legacy groves use donations from residents and businesses to establish planned groupings of native trees and plants.  The other groves are planted at Lakewood Park and Lafayette Park.

Visit http://celebratetrees.norfolk.gov for more information on the living legacy grove dedication or how you can participate in the “Celebrate! Trees” initiative

East Ocean View Spring Clean-Up-Project Focus, in cooperation with the East Ocean View Civic League, WAVE City Care, Bon Secours Healthy Communities Initiative, and the City of Norfolk Recreation, Parks and Open Space, Bureau of Neighborhood Quality and the Bureau of Community Enrichment will be holding a spring clean-up. 


During this clean-up residents and volunteers will be working together on select projects for neighbors in need of home repair (for example painting, fence repair, and etc.), turning over the children’s garden, installing pavers and planting plants at the community garden and picking up litter throughout the East Ocean View neighborhood. In addition, on April 30th, residents can utilize one of ten dumpsters that will be placed throughout the East Ocean view neighborhood to dispose of any bulk waste items that may have. Join the spring clean-up from 9 am - 1 pm, beginning at the corner of Pleasant Avenue & 20th Bay Street. For more information or to volunteer,  contact the Project Focus office at 441-6046.

HUMAN SERVICES PROGRAMS

From a report to City Council

Purpose

· Review City financial support to some human services programs.

· Recognize human service partnerships the City supports.

· Demonstrate the fiscal leverage on City investment in programs.

· Plans for next steps.

Objectives of Human Services programs

· Stabilizing families to remain viable and economically independent. 

· Preventing families and children from entering the child welfare system.

· Providing the basics of life – food, shelter, health, transportation.

· Assisting people in crisis.

· Providing safe and healthy environments for children – in home or in foster care.

· Helping the “hard to employ” become employed.

· Addressing issues of substance abuse and mental health.

· Assisting with prisoner re-entry.

Key points

· There are multiple, complex, interconnected networks to meet Human Services needs.

· Human Services funds are highly leveraged.

· Many families and children receive assistance to remain self sufficient and provide positive environments for children.

· Human Services funding provides a safety net for those in crisis.

· Integration of service delivery across agencies is essential

Department of Human Services

1. CHILD AND FAMILY SERVICES 


FY2011 Budget funding: $1.95 million-local/ $9.05 million State and Federal 


Services Provided

· Intensive Family Preservation (Mandated per Code of Virginia)
· Family Team Meetings (Mandated per Code of Virginia)
· Foster Care (Mandated per Code of Virginia)
· Adoption (Mandated per Code of Virginia)

· Child Protective Services (CPS) (Mandated per Code of Virginia)
FY 2011 Results to Date

· Intensive Family Preservation:  149 Families

· Family Team Meetings:  75 Facilitated

· Foster Care:  336 Children

· Adoption:  12 Finalized

· CPS:  1,297 Investigations

2. Community partnerships and prevention

FY2011 Budget Funding: $0.93 million local/ $2.43 million State and Federal

Services Provided
· Homeless Action & Response Team (HART) (Mandated per declaration by City of Norfolk Mayor)
· Prevention Services

· Prisoner Reentry & SNAPET (Mandated per Code of Virginia)
· Adult Protective Services (APS) & Adult Services (Mandated per Code of Virginia)
FY 2011 Results to Date

· HART:  947 Families and Individuals

· Prevention Services:  177 Families

· Prisoner Reentry & SNAPET:  352 Ex-Offenders

· APS & Adult Services:  1,552  Adults who have disabilities and/or are aged

3. PROGRAMS TO PROMOTE SELF SUFFICIENCY 


FY2011 Budget Funding: $5.3 million local/ $19.07 million State and Federal

Services Provided
· Medicaid & FAMIS


(Mandated per Code of Virginia) 

· SNAP 


(Mandated per Code of Virginia) 

· TANF 


(Mandated per Code of Virginia) 

· VIEW 


(Mandated per Code of Virginia)  

· Child Care Assistance


(Mandated per Code of Virginia) 

· General Relief  (Unattached Child Maintenance)

· General Relief (Indigent Burial)


(Mandated per Code of Virginia)
· Energy Assistance


(Mandated per Code of Virginia) 

FY 2011 Results to Date

· Medicaid & FAMIS :  22,734 households

· SNAP: 22,424 households

· TANF: 2,469 households

· VIEW:  536 Program Participants Employed

· Child Day Care:  1.826 Families

· General Relief  (Unattached Child 


Maintenance):  183 Children

· General Relief  (Indigent Burial):  139  Individuals

· Energy Assistance:  10,758 households applied  for Cooling, Crisis, and/or Fuel Assistance

4. JUVENILE DETENTION CENTER

  FY2011 Budget Funding: $1.96 million local/ $3.24 million State/Federal

Services Provided

· Detention (Mandated per Code of Virginia) 

· Post Detention Services

· Outreach Services

FY 2011 Results to Date

· Detention:  350 Admissions

· Post Detention Services:  70 Youth

· Outreach Services:  136 Youth

5.   NORFOLK INTERAGENCY CONSORTIUM  (NIC)
COMPREHENSIVE SERVICES ACT (CSA)

FY2011 Budget Funding: $3.33 million local/$300,000 local admin./$9.42 million State and Federal

Services Provided

· Foster Care 


(Mandated per Code of Virginia) 

· Non-Mandated 

· Education 


(Mandated per Code of Virginia) 

· Community Based 


(Mandated per Code of Virginia) 

FY 2011 Results to Date

· Foster Care:  322 Children

· Non-Mandated:  96Children

· Education:  27 Children

· Community Based:  216 Children

6. NORFOLK COMMUNITY SERVICES BOARD

Local: $3.85 million
Other:  $22.55 million

Cradle to grave behavior health mobile emergency services/crisis stabilization
Assertive community treatment/intensive inhome/supportive living

Supportive intensive outpatient/therapeutic learning center

24 hour service

Outpatient therapy and medic-services

Care consideration and prevention
Therapeutic justice courts, medically assisted addictive treatment

7. PROGRAMS FOR HOMELESS

FY2011 Budget Funding: $405,000 local/$3.7 million State, Federal, Medicaid/ $1.3 million Federal Stimulus

Services Provided
· Emergency Shelter

· Day Centers & Outreach

· Central Intake - Families

· Service Events

· Health Care for the Homeless

· Transitional Housing

· Permanent Supportive Housing

· Case Management

FY 2011 Results to Date

· Decrease in Homelessness: 4%
· New SRO units: 6 units
· New Section 8 Vouchers: 150 
· New Veterans VASH Vouchers: 25

· Project Homeless Connect: 552

· Ended or Prevented Homelessness: 919 persons (Stimulus Program Data)

· *Redesign focus from “managing homelessness” to “ending homelessness – system wide

· *Increased training to providers on best practices

· *Increased Faith Partnership Involvement

**Does not include local grants, some federal, & donations – potentially adding 30% to “Other”

Norfolk GF includes $255k for Office to End Homelessness and $150k for Housing First Program.

Some federal sources are estimated for 2011 based on 2010 actual allocation.

8.  NORFOLK DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH

FY2011 budget funding: local $5.5 million/ other $7.6 million

Services Provided
· Environmental Health

· Population-based Preventive  Health Services

· Vital Records

· Public Health Emergency Preparedness and Response

· Personal Health Services

FY 2011 Results to Date

· Restaurant Inspections:  1,660

· Bulk  Container Permits:  3,000

· School Health Student Visits: 28,252

· Flu Vaccines in Schools:  3,682
· Animal Exposure Investigations to prevent Rabies: 436

· Percentage of TB Disease cases receiving Directly Observed Therapy:  100%

· Average time for Home Delivery of Emergency Medication to 3,000 residents:  15 minutes

9. Wide net of agencies supporting families and youth

· Recreation, Parks and Open Space (RPOS)

· Libraries

· Norfolk Police Department

· Faith based organizations

· Non Profits

· Courts

· Norfolk Public Schools

· Public Service Organizations

· Universities and Community College

Next steps

· Develop efficiencies between programs.

· Synergism work groups:

· Determine efficiencies and overlaps and streamline the processes.

· Focus on making strategic use of funding streams.

· Network databases between agencies to create effective service delivery where possible.

· Restructure some City programs in the proposed FY12 budget.

PARKING

ParkCards Provide Convenient Metered Parking - During 2010 there were a total of 429 Meter ParkCards issued. Of the 429, 215 were reloaded for continued usage.

In use since May of 2007, Meter ParkCards have been very popular among frequent

“downtowner’s” of Norfolk, including residents, merchants, students and visitors.

Similar to a debit-card, the ParkCards provide users with a cashless way to use the City’s updated electronic meters throughout downtown Norfolk and at ODU Village. The cards encourage convenient metered parking and allow patrons to save money by providing a refund of unused time at the meter. 

For more information, or to purchase a Meter ParkCard please contact the

Customer Service Center at 664-6222, located at 222 E. Main Street in

downtown Norfolk.

PERSONNEL
Melanie Purcell will be the Assistant City Manager for Finance and Administration.  In this capacity, Purcell’s department oversight will include: finance, budget, human resources, and information technology.  In addition, she will be responsible for assessing personnel operations throughout the City as well as managing organizational efficiency and design.  Purcell has more than 17 years of municipal finance and management experience with an emphasis on promoting continuous improvement in organizations.  “I am excited to have Melanie on the team.  Melanie has a long history of establishing data-driven organizations.  Her experience in benchmarking and performance management will be a perfect fit for assisting us in developing a forward-thinking well-managed organization,” says City Manager Marcus D. Jones.  

Purcell has most recently served as the Assistant Director of the University of Tennessee Municipal Technical Advisory Service, where she has consulted with cities regarding budget and finance, performance management and strategic planning.  Additionally, Purcell has served as Budget Manager in Washoe County, Nevada; Deputy City Manager in Howell, Michigan; Director of Budget Management of Flint, Michigan; and the Downtown Development Authority Director in Plymouth, Michigan.  Purcell will begin her position on April 15th.

Acting Assistant City Manager Rod Woolard, who has served in both this role as well as the Director of Development, will return to the Department of Development.  However, Woolard will continue to serve as a special assistant while overseeing several key projects.  The projects include: the future of Waterside, the Slover Library, and transportation initiatives.  Jones states, “Over the course of the past two years, Rod has worn multiple hats for the City.  I appreciate all of Rod’s hard work and willingness to step into the role of Acting Assistant City Manager.  He has done a tremendous job, and I look forward to him continuing in his role as one of my key team members in our strategic planning and continuous improvement process.” 

Bob Batcher has been named permanent Communications Director, effective immediately.  He has been the Acting Communications Director since February and served as the City’s Public Relations Manager for 13 years prior to that.  Batcher has served his entire career in the public sector.  “Bob has proven himself to be a valuable asset to our team.  He has long been an advocate of the open communication style that is a focus of my Administration.  I enjoy Bob’s leadership style as well as his ability to engage groups in thoughtful decision making” according to Jones.  One of Batcher’s initial priorities will be to revamp the Office of Communications and streamline communication efforts throughout the organization.  

In addition to these changes, the City Manager will begin the recruitment of a Media and Public Relations Assistant.  “Any forward-thinking organization should focus on clearly articulating its vision for the future as well as displaying its progress toward achieving this vision.  A major component of the City’s vision is to ensure abundant and fulfilling opportunities exist for all people.  This position will play a key role in sharing information with the public, interacting with various media outlets, and using technological advances to share our story.”   

Dirk Himebaugh has joined SevenVenues, the City of Norfolk’s Department of Arts, Entertainment and Cultural Facilities, as the new Event Manager, primarily responsible for all venue bookings. Himebaugh has a long and successful history of working in the performing arts industry as both a booking and marketing manager. Himebaugh’s responsibilities at SevenVenues will include conferring with lessees, promoters, agents, managers and production personnel to establish technical, logistical and marketing requirements for events at SevenVenues. He will book events for multiple venues, negotiate contracts including rentals, co-promotions and self promotions and make recommendations about future events, both indoors and outdoors. Himebaugh will also oversee the work of the department’s event coordinators and production staff. His goal will be to maintain a well-rounded schedule of cultural, family and sporting events that meets the needs of the community.

Prior to accepting the position at SevenVenues, Himebaugh served as the General Manager for Rams Head Live in Baltimore, MD where he negotiated and contracted all private and corporate events for the facility. He was directly responsible for buying, marketing and selling more than 278 national concerts, commercial and non-profit events. Previous to his position with Rams Head Live, Himebaugh worked as the Marketing Manager/Booking Manager for the France-Merrick Performing Arts Center (Hippodrome Theatre) in Baltimore, MD. During this time, he booked and marketed more than 350 shows and special events annually while simultaneously increasing the venue’s ticket sale ranking from #31 to #13 over a two-year period, according to Pollstar. 

POLICE

Crime Prevention Connection

April 2011

National Child Abuse Prevention Month
It’s unfortunate, but necessary, that we must have a child abuse prevention month.  However, the good news is that there is a national recognition of the importance of preventing the abuse of our young people, as well as identifying and prosecuting the abusers.

Abuse prevention begins at home; in your home, your neighbor’s home and every home in America.  How we treat the young people in our lives (our children, neighbors, grandchildren, friends and acquaintances) will leave a lasting impression on them with ideas, thoughts and actions about how to treat others.  A child who is raised in an abusive home or has contact with adults who abuse will be forever impacted. In fact, later in life they may try to emulate what they saw, felt and experienced in their youth if they don’t receive the proper type of counseling and assistance.

PREVENTION and INTERVENTION

· Have an open relationship with your child!  An important step in preventing, as well as identifying abuse, is helping your child be comfortable in talking to you about their concerns, fears and what is taking place in his or her life.

· Know who has contact with your child.  Don’t leave your child with someone you don’t trust completely.  A babysitter who a friend recommended may not be the best choice, and a friend of a friend may not be as trustworthy as you expect.  Be sure to do your homework so that you are completely confident and trusting in the person who is watching your child.

· LISTEN!  Listen to what your child says or talks about.  In some cases, older children who are victims may make unusual or age-inappropriate comments as a way of determining if they feel safe discussing with you something that concerns them.  If a child expresses a sincere fear of someone, look further into the situation to determine the true cause of the fear.  

· LOOK!  Physical injuries are not always a sign of child abuse, as it can come in many different forms, including emotional and sexual abuse. However, physical signs cannot be overlooked.  Using an appropriate tone and approach, you should ask about unusual injuries and discuss them with your child.  While most children are usually very genuine in their answers, be wary of answers that may mask what is occurring.

· ACT! If your child or a child you know is in an abusive situation, take action immediately by contacting us.  Abuse and violence tend to escalate as time goes by and every day brings the potential of increasing abuse.

About Trust....

Sometimes even people we trust (family members, teachers, clergy, babysitters) break that trust and abuse children. By developing an open relationship with your child, you can help them to understand that it is okay to tell even if someone they are supposed to trust does harm to them.
How do I protect my child from persons they don’t know on line?

The very best prevention method is openness and honesty between you and your child, as well as setting important ground rules.  Discuss with your child what can occur on the Internet, in chat rooms, on social networking sites and other cyber sites.  Give them examples of how people can pretend to be someone they are not by getting information about their interests and using them to create a false bond or relationship.  Observe and be aware of your children’s online activities, let them know that if they are interested in meeting someone they are chatting with that you must be involved and will supervise the meeting.  

For more information about child abuse prevention month, go to the Children's Bureau, Administration for Children and Families of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services at 

www.childwelfare.gov/preventing/preventionmonth/
Monthly 2do List

The price at the pumps seem to be attached to a big helium balloon that’s taken flight and the sky is the limit!  There’s no question that fuel prices are moving up at an unprecedented rate.  As fuel becomes more expensive, its value to thieves becomes greater.

Twenty gallons of gas that you didn’t have to pay for can seem very enticing to those who don’t believe in respecting the property of others.  Using crime preventive common sense can help you keep your gas in your tank!

· Consider a locking gas cap.  This will significantly reduce the chances of someone siphoning the fuel from your tank.

· Park in well-lit, visible areas where a thief would be hard pressed to “secretly” siphon your gas.

· Keep an eye on your gas gauge.  Some thieves try a less obvious approach by only removing small quantities, but on a regular basis.  

Every type of effective theft prevention begins with awareness and making it less enticing for the criminals.  Think one step ahead of them and you will be able to better protect your car, home and property.

Making Your Donations Count
Once again, the world witnessed a catastrophic event that took lives, destroyed towns and changed a country forever.  The Japanese earthquake, tsunami and nuclear disaster has impacted so many and our hearts go out to all those affected.  With disaster comes compassion, and with compassion comes a willingness to help.  Fortunately, there are many who are in a position to help those who have been impacted and as the disaster continues to unfold, their generosity in donating to the various recovery funds will help to rebuild the lives of the Japanese people.

This also brings out some of the worst; those who view this as an opportunity to take from others, to take advantage of their generosity and divert those helping funds to their own personal accounts.

A passionate email asking to help the children impacted or a letter with dramatic pictures can pull on our heartstrings.  In some cases they are from legitimate organizations, however in some cases they are from persons looking to make a quick steal, or hide behind a semi-legitimate organization that forwards only a small fraction of every donation to those in need.

The answer is don’t stop giving; give wisely!  Donating to national, well-known assistance organizations is a great start.  Do not give to unknown organizations that are soliciting via email.  If you do get an email from a known organization, call them directly (using a number you obtain from a known source such as their national website) to make sure that the email is really from them.  If someone calls identifying themselves as a representative of an organization, do not ever give them credit card numbers, financial or personal information.  If they are legitimate, they have your address already and a simple request from you to have them mail you information should be well received.  After you receive the information in the mail you can then better evaluate their legitimacy.

For charities that you are unfamiliar with but are considering donating to, you can contact the Better Business Bureau where the charity is located, contact the State Attorney General’s Office or visit www.guidestar.org (a non-profit organization that provides in-depth financial and accountability information about charitable organizations) to determine if it’s the right place for your donation to be distributed to those in need.

Home Security 101 – Who are they going to call?
It’s time to leave for work and we lock up the house and jump in the car and take off for the office.  As our home sits unoccupied during the day any number of problems could occur, from someone breaking in to a more common occurrence like a broken water pipe, damage from a storm or other non-criminal happenings.

If your neighbor noticed a problem would they know how to get a hold of you?  As close as neighbors can be (and we think they know us so well), they may not have the most important piece of information; your telephone number!  Sure they have your house phone number, but can they get a hold of you when you’re at work?

It’s a great idea to provide a trusted neighbor with your emergency contact telephone numbers.  That way if there’s a problem at your home of any type, they can let you know.  

Speaking of neighbors, it’s not uncommon for residents to provide their close friend/neighbor with a key to their residence (just in that rare chance you realize you locked the doors but forgot to take your keys!).  Certainly, you would only provide your most trusted neighbor/friend with a key, but are they taking as good care of it as you would expect?  What if a burglar broke into their home and took your key?  To help protect your key, encourage your trusted neighbor to keep it in a well-hidden location in their home and to NOT put any identifying information on it such as a tag or a chain that would reveal it’s the key to your home.  This way, if it’s found or stolen it can’t be used by a criminal to unlock their way into your home.

9-1-1 Awareness Month
April marks the annual 9-1-1 Awareness Month and it’s the perfect time to review when to use this important link for emergency assistance.  Emergency response begins with the appropriate use of the system.  For every non-emergency or inappropriate call to 9-1-1, emergency services personnel are diverted from assisting those most in need, so it’s important that the 9-1-1 system is used appropriately.

For many, they have never needed to dial 9-1-1.  However, the need could come for anyone at anytime and it may not just be an adult who makes the call.

When instructing young people, be sure to stress when it is and is not appropriate to call.  Curiosity can overrule common sense at times so taking some of the mystery out of what happens will help to avoid wandering fingers on the phone keypad.  Have them pretend to call for help and then ask them the questions that communications personnel would ask in an emergency.  Questions such as “what is the emergency?”, “Where do you live?”, “Is anyone hurt?”  These are some of the questions they will be asked if calling 9-1-1 and will help us send the right type of assistance for their emergency.

Children aren’t the only ones who should be educated in 9-1-1 usage.  Many adults use the system for incidents that did not require an emergency call.  Keep in mind that for every non-emergency call placed through 9-1-1 that is one more call taking up the time of communications personnel who could be handling real emergency calls for help.

Use it, but use it wisely!

9-1-1 for kids

· Learn your address and telephone number

· Know when and when not to call 9-1-1

· Practice speaking slowly, listening carefully to the questions asked and answering them as accurately as possible.

The RIGHT use
· Police, fire and medical emergencies

· In-progress crimes

The WRONG use

· Non-emergency crimes that are not in progress

· Road conditions

· Weather reports

· Directions

PROJECT FOCUS

Project Focus Partners with the Gold Sector Neighborhood Watch on Neighborhood Cleanups - In support of the Olde Huntersville community, Project Focus joined forces with the Gold Sector Neighborhood Watch that includes three communities, Olde Huntersville, Lindenwood/Barraud Park/Cottage Heights and Broad Creek. In late March,  volunteers and members of all communities came together to clean up the Olde Huntersville neighborhood. 


Mr. Marcus Powell, president of the Lindenwood/Barraud Park/Cottage Heights civic league launched a $150 special incentive to the group with the most volunteers in attendance.

 
Close to 100 residents and volunteers arrived from Booker T. Washington High School, Norfolk Police Department and Lexington Park Apartments. Together, volunteers picked up more than 100 bags of trash within the neighborhood on over 25 streets. 


Following the clean-up, residents and volunteers enjoyed fellowship, food and beverages courtesy of the Gold Sector Neighborhood Watch. The winner of the special $150.00 prize was the Olde Huntersville neighborhood in cooperation with Lexington Park Apartments.


This clean-up is the first of three clean-ups that will occur in a series over the next two months. 

RECREATION, PARKS AND OPEN SPACE
Senior Olympics impacts senior center operations- Due to the popular Senior Olympics in early May, the entire division of senior services will be unable to conduct regular programming and classes at the City’s senior facilities. This will affect the following facilities: 
Ocean View Senior Center – no regular programs or classes May 3-May 5

Southside Senior Center – closed May 3-May 5

Young Terrace Senior Center – closed May 4

TRANSPORTATION

Norfolk Traffic Signals Go Green-To further increase motorist safety, the Division of Transportation has implemented upgrades to the City’s traffic signals.  City contractors are replacing the incandescent bulbs currently in use with energy-efficient Light-Emitting Diode (LED) bulbs at all signalized intersections and blank-out signs.  Because LED bulbs are more durable and brighter, motorists will benefit from fewer signal outages and better visibility.  


This lighting upgrade will also help the City save on energy and maintenance costs. The increased energy efficiency of the LED lights typically results in an annual savings of 19% in electrical costs. The maintenance and replacement costs for LED signals is lower, too, as LED bulbs have a life expectancy of 5 to 10 years, compared to the 10- to 24-month lifespan of incandescent bulbs.  With fewer maintenance and repairs required, the City can minimize traffic disruptions and reduce labor costs.  

In preparation for light rail operations in the downtown area, the City of Norfolk will begin adjusting the timing of traffic signal phases at the 44 signalized intersections that comprise the downtown traffic signal network. This area includes Harbor Park and Saint Pauls Boulevard to the east; Waterside Drive to the south; Colley Avenue to the west; and Brambleton Avenue and Virginia Beach Boulevard to the north. The new timings will be in effect after the morning rush hour on Tuesday, April 12, 2011. 


The changes to the traffic signal timings are designed to facilitate safe light rail vehicle crossings at intersections along the track route and will also allow pedestrians more time to cross the intersections. 


It is extremely important that private utility and delivery trucks and other vehicles refrain from parking on the light rail tracks at all times. City staff will be evaluating the new traffic signal timing system and ANY vehicles on the light rail tracks will be detected as movements, which will impact the accuracy of the timing. 


Motorists are advised to anticipate delays at downtown intersections as the traffic signal cycles may be longer than usual.  Throughout the week, City staff will be evaluating and adjusting the new traffic signal timings as necessary to improve downtown traffic flow. 


Public Works is on Twitter. Follow us at NorfolkPW. To sign up for a free Twitter account, visit http://twitter.com/.  Road construction information is also available by calling the City of Norfolk 24-hour hotline at 621-6454.

SCHOOLS 

 The City of Norfolk Assists Producers of MSNBC’s The Ed Show with a Segment about the Desegregation of Norfolk Public Schools 
The City of Norfolk shared photographic images and film footage from the late 1950s with the producers of MSNBC’s The Ed Show for a spot about the 1959 desegregation of Norfolk Public Schools, which aired on that station on Friday evening, April 8, 2011. The show is hosted by Norfolk native Ed Schultz (Maury Class of 1972). The April 8th spot was taped live at Maury High School and featured the stone marker placed there in February 2009 on the 50th anniversary of Norfolk’s public School desegregation, as well as still images from Norfolk Newspapers and film footage from WTAR (now WTKR) Television. Thanks to Norfolk Newspapers for giving permission for Norfolk Public Library staff to scan the images, and to WTKR for signing over the film footage to the City of Norfolk.

TOURISM
Tourism Opportunity Grants approved -The City Council has allocated $500,000 for 10 Tourism Opportunity Program (TOP) grants to provide assistance to marketing, cultural and arts groups within Norfolk. The money was contained in the approved FY2011 operating budget. Award recipients, amount, and program are listed below: 

	Festevents
	$100,000

$100,000


	Op Sail

Norfolk area events

	Norfolk Botanical Gardens
	$50,000 

	Get Lost! Be Amazed Summer Exhibit

	Chrysler Museum
	$50,000
	Chrysler Museum Glass Studio

	Virginia Opera
	$52,250
	Verdi's Aida

	Cultural Affairs & 

Special events bureau

	$6,500

$1,250
	Total Praise Norfolk cultural tourism weekend

Prominent African American artists

	WHRO
	$30,000
	Ride the Tide with WHRO

	Norfolk Convention &

Visitors Bureau
	$50,000
	Pursuit of Freedom

	Virginia Caribbean/American

Cultural Association

	$10,000
	Virginia Carib Fest


The goal of the TOP Grant program from its inception in FY2004 has been to leverage City money, provide seed money to start programs and focus on activities that enhance tourism in Norfolk. This year, the City's request for applications encouraged emphasis on initiatives that: promoted diversity throughout the City; promoted The Tide light rail system. The City received 17 applications totaling $974,541. The City will align next year's award process with the FY2012 Budget. 

YOUTH
Presentation to Health and Human Development Council Committee
	Office of Youth and Childhood Development Overview 

Key Highlights

· The Office of Youth and Childhood Development works with multiple departments and agencies to achieve its mission. Because there are many agencies providing services to youth and limited resources, the new administration will be reviewing the programs and providers and creating a strategic plan to present to the HHD at a later time. The presentation gives an overview of the office’s programs.

· Smart Beginnings

· The Batten Educational Achievement Fund of The Hampton Roads Community Foundation grants Smart Beginnings $2.5 million to assist the Hampton Roads cities to implement their collaborative action plans  which were developed to ensure that all children arrive at school prepared for success.

· Each city is eligible to receive $500,000 over a five year period as an Early Education Challenge Grant; over the course of the five years, the City must procure increasing match funds from the community so that at the end of the five years, the entire amount comes from the community. Currently, the City is in second year of the five years; the second year runs through December, 2011.

· With the funding that the City receives over the two years of the grant, we will sponsor a total of eight learning centers to undergo the QRIS (Quality Rating Improvement System); implement a Universal Screening Pilot Program; fund the Smart Beginnings Program Administrator position and establish an Early Childhood Advisory Board.

· After the Bell (ATB)

· The After the Bell program began with the City’s Model Middle School program in 2006 resulting from a Technical award from the National League of Cities.

· In 2006, the 21st Century Community Learning Center academic activities were integrated into the ATB after school program which provides reading, math, technology and cultural enrichment activities for participants and their families.

· The first grant was award to Lake Taylor Middle School in 2006; in 2007 Lafayette Winona was added and in 2009 Blair was added but did not start until 2010.

· The schedule ATB after school activities include signing in at the program location (either the cafeteria or gym of the respective school); homework; meal time; academic session wherein participants meet with teachers to concentrate on one of the core academic areas (i.e. math, history) which has been identified as a possible problem area or once a week peer to peer tutoring in reading; involvement in leisure activities for 45 minutes which include mental or physical activity in sports/games (i.e. basketball or chess); and community wrap up and boarding of the buses. 

· The Committee suggested that when the current grant expires for the After the Bell program, that staff should reconsider applying for grant funds for another school (i.e. Ruffner or Azalea Garden) to assist in increasing student participation. 

· Saving Our Children

· The City Manager in 2007 proposed to Council the City’s youth violence prevent program which was designed to attack the systematic root causes of youth violence and gang activity through collaborative efforts that prevent, intervene, suppress and change negative behavior. 

· The program works with various area and City agency/departments in a collaborative efforts including YMCA – Kids Priority One; Commonwealth Attorney’s Office and Second Chances.

· Norfolk Youth Council

· The City Council established the Norfolk Youth Council in 1999 to identify priorities on behalf of the City’s youth and to provide policy direction for the future; serving as the primary bridge between City’s government and the youth.

· Achievements by the Norfolk Youth Council thus far include development of their first website to help address issues facing youth and further promote youth council involvement in schools and the community and conducting at least one community forum a year.

· Future projects and initiatives of the Norfolk Youth Council include creation of a youth government day; partner with sister cities to enhance the Teen Cultural Fest; and participate in the Virginia Statewide Neighborhood Conference which has a youth component to increase awareness about youth community participation and best practices. 

· Let’s Move Childhood Obesity Initiative 

· Initiative is a national program spearheaded by the First Lady on February 10, 2010.

· Currently 12 cities in Virginia are participating including 3 in Hampton Roads (Norfolk, Hampton, and Portsmouth). 

· The purpose of the initiative is dedicated to solving the problem of obesity within a generation.

· Program goals target education in four areas: to help parents make healthy family choices; create healthy schools; provide access to healthy and affordable food and promote physical activity.

· Currently the Department of Public Health is developing a program to measure youths’ BMI’s in order to establish a benchmark for the City.

· Life Skills Training Program (LSTP)

· The program is funded through the Virginia Tobacco Settlement Foundation to support the Life Skills Education Training Program and the Child Counselor Position. 

· Project Focus

· In 2007, the City Manager developed a targeted neighborhood revitalization program to address issues of crime, blight and general deterioration in “hot spot” areas of the City. 

· The program would have no more than three focus areas at a time; the initial neighborhoods selected are Denby Park, Huntersville and Pleasant Avenue Corridor of East Ocean View.

· Accomplishments obtained in the three neighborhoods include:

· Huntersville: completed three community cleanups; conducted street lighting assessment; demolished 42 structures; and installed new traffic lights and signals.

· Denby Park: completed driveway apron repairs and installed ADA ramps; installed KaBoom Park; rehabilitated 10 owner occupied homes funded through the Housing Rehabilitation, Aesthetics Improvement and Development Incentive Grant.

· Pleasant Avenue Corridor: various infrastructure projects underway or completed including filling of potholes, sidewalk repairs and added streetlights; conducted community cleanups with WAVE City Care; and established EOV Recreation Center Education Resource Library. 

· 

	· 


UTILITIES

Proposed Coles Hill Uranium Mining and Norfolk’s Water System 
Key Highlights

· In 1983 the Virginia General Assembly placed a moratorium on uranium mining due to public health and environmental concerns.

· Currently, the General Assembly is being lobbied to lift the moratorium.

· A large deposit of uranium ore (worth between $7-$10 billion) is located in Coles Hill in Pittsylvania County which is upstream of Lake Gaston.

· Virginia Beach pumps Lake Gaston water into Norfolk’s reservoirs where is mixes with water from other sources.

· In the event of a problem, Norfolk’s water could be protected from contamination due to mining simply by turning off the Gaston pump. 
· Norfolk is a regional supplier and Lake Gaston is a key component of the region’s water supply. 

· In 2009, the Virginia Coal and Energy Commission’s Uranium Mining Subcommittee commissioned the National Academy of Sciences to conduct a study of whether uranium can be mined safely in Virginia. The study is being funded by the entity interested in mining Coles Hill. 

· The Uranium Mining Subcommittee has also commissioned a parallel study (funded through a grant by the Virginia Tobacco Indemnification and Community Revitalization Commission) on the socioeconomic impacts of uranium mining. The draft studies are scheduled for completion the end of 2011, with public comment being accepted before finalization.

· It is anticipated that upon completion of the studies, legislation may be introduced in the General Assembly to lift the Commonwealth’s current moratorium. 

· Virginia Beach commissioned their own study to assess the impacts of a confinement cell failure discharging uranium tailings into the Bannister and Roanoke Rivers (which are upstream from Lake Gaston).

· The study was completed in January 2011 and indicated that radiation could rise significantly above Safe Drinking Water Act levels and it could take anywhere between 2 months to 2 years to flush radioactive contaminants out of the Kerr Reservoir and Lake Gaston. 

· Virginia Beach is pursuing an additional study including the investigation of treatment plants’ ability to remove uranium, thorium and radium.

· The City will continue to monitor this issue in close coordination with neighboring cities and HRPDC and complete a study of Norfolk’s treatment plants’ capabilities. 

THINGS TO SEE AND DO
HAM RADIO DEMONSTRATION
Norfolk “hams” will join with thousands of Amateur Radio operators who will be showing off their emergency capabilities in June. The Radio Amateur Society of Norfolk will be demonstrating Amateur Radio at Tarrallton Park (off Halprin Drive) on June 25-26 starting at 2 p.m. Saturday running to 2 p.m. on Sunday.  They invite the public to come and see ham radio’s new capabilities and learn how to get their own FCC radio license before the next disaster strikes.


Over the past year, the news has been full of reports of ham radio operators providing critical communications during unexpected emergencies in towns across America including the California wildfires, winter storms, tornadoes and other events world-wide.  During Hurricane Katrina, Amateur Radio – also called “Ham radio” - was often the ONLY way people could communicate, and hundreds of volunteer “hams” traveled south to save lives and property.  
When trouble is brewing, Amateur Radio’s people are often the first to provide rescuers with critical information and communications.  On the weekend of June 25-26 2011, the public will have a chance to meet and talk with Norfolk ham radio operators and see for themselves what the Amateur Radio Service is about.  Showing the newest digital and satellite capabilities, voice communications and even historical Morse code, hams from across the USA will be holding public demonstrations of emergency communications abilities.


This annual event, called "Field Day" is the climax of the week long "Amateur Radio Week" sponsored by the ARRL, the national association for Amateur Radio.  Using only emergency power supplies, ham operators will construct emergency stations in parks, shopping malls, schools and back yards around the country.  Their slogan, "Ham radio works when other systems don't! " is more than just words to the hams as they prove they can send messages in many forms without the use of phone systems, internet or any other infrastructure that can be compromised in a crisis.  More than 30,000 amateur radio operators across the country participated in last year's event.  

"We hope that people will come and see for themselves, this is not your grandfather's radio anymore," said Allen Pitts of the ARRL.  "The communications that ham radio people can quickly create have saved many lives when other systems failed or were overloaded.  And besides that – it’s fun!”

There are over 650,000 Amateur Radio licensees in the US, and more than 2.5 million around the world.  Through the ARRL’s Amateur Radio Emergency Services program, ham volunteers provide emergency communications for thousands of state and local emergency response agencies, all for free.To learn more about Amateur Radio, go to www.emergency-radio.org   The public is most cordially invited to come, meet and talk with the hams.  See what modern Amateur Radio can do.  They can even help you get on the air. Feel free to come out and talk with the Ham operators in your community and get to know them; see what they can do to help you in a disaster and see how you can get involved. Check out our website www.rasonva.com  for information and our meeting place.

Hermitage Museum & Gardens will show four classic films on the back lawn of the Museum this May and June for its outdoor movie series, Friday Night Films. 

 

May 13: Sunset Boulevard (1950)
starring William Holden, Gloria Swanson, and Eric von Stroheim
 

May 27: The Philadelphia Story (1940)
starring Katherine Hepburn, Cary Grant, and James Stewart
 

June 10: Harvey (1950)
starring James Stewart
 

June 24: Sabrina (1954)
starring Audrey Hepburn, Humphrey Bogart, and William Holden

 

Gates open at 6:30 p.m. with films beginning at 8:00 p.m. Admission is free for Museum Members, $7 for non-members. Cash bar and light refreshments will be available. Guests are invited to bring a blanket and/or chairs.
For more information on the Friday Night Film Series contact Megan Frost, Development and Membership Manager, at (757) 423-2052 x205 or mf@thfm.org.

Hermitage Museum and Gardens 
7637 North Shore Road
Norfolk, Virginia 23505
LIBRARY
Civil War Legacy Project Saturday, April 30, 2011
10:00 a.m. - 4:00 p.m. - Mary D. Pretlow Anchor Branch Library 

Archivists from the Library of Virginia will be on hand to digitize family letters, photos, diaries, maps, and other Civil War-era documents as part of the Virginia Civil War 150 Legacy Project. The Legacy Project commemorates the 150th anniversary of the Civil War by identifying and recording previously unknown Civil War-era documents. If you have any photos, letters, or other documents from the Civil War, please come and share your history with the Library of Virginia!

 
For more information and to register, please call Peggy McPhillips at 757-664-7310.

15th Annual Virginia International Tattoo -
April 29, April 30 and May 1

There is a reason families and fans return year after year to be a part of the pageantry and grandeur of this uniquely inspiring experience, now a beloved Virginia tradition. each year’s Tattoo is different, with new performers from across the globe, new themes of honor and patriotism, and state of the art technical effects that will leave you gasping in awe. What never changes—the massed pipes and drums, a profound sense of pride, and a soul-stirring finale. With over 850 performers, the Tattoo is more than just a performance, it’s an expence. 

Event and other information

http://www.virginiaartsfest.com/2011/tattoo.php?tc=1


Tattoo Hullabaloo - FREE

April 29 - 5:30pm, April 30 - 5:30pm, and May 1 - 12:30pm

Scope Plaza:  This year the Virginia International Tattoo bursts from the confines of Scope Arena! Two hours prior to each show, the Scope Plaza will come alive with dancers, musicians, and much more, all presenting in trademark Tattoo style. Interact with artists, indulge in food from local vendors, vote in our first-ever audience-judged piping competition, grab a drink from our beer garden—these are only a handful of reasons to “Get Tattooed” two hours earlier in 2011! 



NATO Festival Night at the Virginia International Tattoo

April 29, 2011 7:30pm

This is the largest Tattoo in the United States, presented with all the grandeur and splendor of the Edinburgh Military Tattoo. Pageantry and patriotism, spirit and spectacle, talent and teamwork, precision personified. Over 850 performers from around the world will join forces, filling the Scope with music, majesty and might. The Tattoo is action packed and offers a special Friday evening tribute to NATO.

Event and other information

http://www.norfolknatofestival.org/eventdetails.php?id=62
Parade of Nations

April 30, 2011, 10am

The Parade of Nations is the longest continuously presented parade in the region and the only U.S. parade that salutes NATO. It is a favorite of area residents and tourists from far and wide! Enjoy a fabulous parade of marching bands, NJROTC teams, Virginia International Tattoo performers and floats that represent all 28 NATO member nations in this annual parade.

Event and other information

http://www.norfolknatofestival.org/eventdetails.php?id=63
NATOFest

April 30, 2011, 11am - 3pm

Town Point Park: Explore 28 Countries in a Day-without a Passport! Food, culture and entertainment are just a few of the attractions in store for you at NATOFest 2011. Enjoy cultural performance acts and demonstrations from NATO member nations.

Event and other information

http://www.norfolknatofestival.org/eventdetails.php?id=64
RiverFest

April 30, 2011, 10am - 4pm

RiverFest - a day-long celebration kicking off the Lafayette River Restoration. Residents along the Elizabeth River, with a special focus on the Lafayette branch, will be on hand for the event of the year to inspire pride and stewardship for our home river. The day of family fun includes live music, canoe river tours, a rain barrel workshop, a catch & release fishing tournament, kayak/canoe/standup paddle races, learning barge tours, and other fun, educational and inspiring activities!

Event and other information

http://www.elizabethriver.org/LafayetteRiverFest2011/default.aspx
GOING GREEN WITH A GREEN LIVING FAIR

April 30, 2011, 11am - 5pm

MacArthur Center:  MacArthur Center will be hosting a Green Living Fair from 11 a.m. to 5 p.m. From green construction companies to green products for the office and home, the Green Living Fair will showcase companies that reduce, reuse and recycle. The fair is free to attend and open to the general public.

Event and other information

http://www.shopmacarthur.com
Cinco De Mayo

May 5, 2011, 5pm - 10pm

It's the 5th of May and everyone needs to celebrate! A time to salute our Mexican friends! Mexicans never forget who their friends are ...and neither do Americans! That's why Cinco de Mayo is such a party - A party that celebrates freedom and liberty. VIVA! el CINCO DE MAYO!! The party will offer live music by Jesse Chong, customary Mexican dishes and adult beverages that will be available for purchase! 

Event and other information

http://www.festevents.org/event/150/cinco-de-mayo
TGIF Fridays

The first Friday in May through October beginning May 6, 2011 5pm - 9pm

Norfolk Festevents is pleased to announce the return of TGIF Fridays, beginning the first Friday in May through October, at the Fountain in TowneBank Fountain Park, admission is free and open to the public. Each Friday will feature live music by local artists, games of cornhole, Happy Hour drink and food specials that include cold beer, wine and more!

Event and other information

http://www.festevents.org/event/151/tgif
Helga Schauerte, organ

May 6, 2011 8pm

Christ and St. Luke’s Church: Acknowledged as one of the greatest organists and foremost authorities on organ music, this extraordinary German-born artist has astonished and engaged audiences since her first public performance at age 10. Hear this world-renowned performer on one of the area’s most beautiful instruments!

Event and other information

http://www.vafest.org/2011/classical.php?tc=1
Glenn Wilson

May 7, 2011 8pm

Attucks Theatre: Glenn Wilson has been a professional jazz baritone saxophonist for over thirty years. The All Music Guide recently described him as “an unsung hero in modern jazz”. His music has been described as ‘free-bop’, rooted in the bebop style with a looseness and spontaneity that always surprises. Performance also features John Toomey, piano; Jimmy Masters, bass; Brian Jones, drums

Event and other information

http://www.vafest.org/2011/attucksjazz.php?tc=1
The Spring Town Point Virginia Wine Festival

May 7, 2011, 11am - 6pm

... the Elizabeth River ...a blissful afternoon in early May... sipping and swirling a glass of Virginia Wine. It's the only way to celebrate spring and close the door on winter! The Spring Town Point Virginia Wine Festival features over 20 premier Virginia wineries, gourmet foods, specialty wares for purchase, and incredible music to complement the perfect spring afternoon. All wines presented during the festival are available for purchase by the bottle or the case throughout the day. 

Event and other information

http://www.festevents.org/mini-site/spring-town-point-virginia-wine-festival
TGIF: Bubbles & Bluejeans

May 13, 2011, 5pm - 9pm

Ladies Night: TGIF Style!  Ladies join us in TowneBank Fountain Park on Friday, May 13, 2011 for a special TGIF for women (men can come too)! We will have several types of sparkling wine avaible for sample, the handsome Joe Gosman Band performing and lots of other 'lady friendly' activities.
Event and other information

http://www.festevents.org/event/152/tgif-bubbles-and-blue-jeans-may-13-2010
Alvin Ailey® American Dance Theater

May 13, 14, 15 2011 8pm Friday and Saturday; 3pm Sunday 

Chrysler Hall: The genius of Alvin Ailey blended the bold invention of modern dance with an American spirit seen through the African-American soul, in performances that invoke celebration, and hope. This fabled company celebrates two milestones in this Festival engagement: the 50th anniversary of Ailey’s signature work, Revelations, and the final year of Judith Jamison’s inspired leadership.

Event and other information

http://www.vafest.org/2011/dance.php
Virginia Beer Festival

May 14, 2011, 2pm - 6pm

A festival of foamy fun! Raise a glass, a stein, a frosty mug to the fine art of beer making in this popular annual celebration that features live music, food, and of course, great beers from Europe and America, direct from the brewers who proudly produce the best in the world. 

Event and other information

http://www.festevents.org/event/137/10th-annual-virginia-beer-festival-in-partnership-with-virginia-arts-festival
Ada Rovatti, Saxophone

May 14, 2011, 8pm

Attucks Theatre: Italian born sax beauty Ada Rovatti has been lighting up the bandstand since her Berklee College days, where she had the opportunity to perform with the likes of Phil Woods, Lee Konitz, Bob Mintzer and Randy Brecker. "…Rovatti’s warm-toned confidence must surely light up the stage whenever she is in town.

Event and other information

http://www.vafest.org/2011/attucksjazz.php?tc=2
An Enchanted Evening

May 15, 2011, 4pm - 8pm

Town Point Park: Enjoy classics from the music of Rodgers & Hammerstein on the Downtown Norfolk Waterfront featuring the Virginia Symphony Orchestra, the Virginia Chorale and a cast of Broadway singers. 

Event and other information

http://www.festevents.org/event/153/an-enchanted-evening-presented-by-the-virginia-stage-company
Matt Wertz Concert at the Point

May 20, 2011, 8:30pm

With the release of his new album " Weights & Wings", Matt Wertz will be heading back on the road, after a three year hiatus, to reconnect with his fans and share the songs he's worked so hard on. Matt Wertz will be kicking off the Outdoor Summer Concert Season at Town Point Park on the Downtown Norfolk Waterfront. 

Event and other information

http://www.festevents.org/event/229/matt-wertz
Amadeus

May 20, 2011, 8pm

Peter Shaffer’s electrifying Amadeus comes to life in a rare treat for theater- and music-lovers. The Tony Award winning play—which dramatizes the relationship between Amadeus Mozart and composer Antonio Salieri, who envied and resented Mozart’s effortless genius—is presented in a sublime mix of music and dialogue under the direction of two incomparable women: Vivienne Benesch, artistic director of Chautauqua Theater, and music director, maestro JoAnn Falletta. 

Event and other information

http://www.vafest.org/2011/theater.php?tc=1
Gary Thomas, Saxophone

May 21, 2011, 8pm

Attucks Theatre: Internationally known tenor saxophonist, flutist and educator Gary Thomas has traveled the globe as both a leader and a sideman. With performance and recording credits alongside the likes of miles Davis, Herbie Hancock, Pat Metheny, David Sanborn, and Vanessa Williams, he is one of the most coveted saxophonists on the jazz scene today.

Event and other information

http://www.vafest.org/2011/attucksjazz.php?tc=3
André-Michel Schub, piano

May 24, 2011, 7:30pm

Robin Hixon Theater, Clay & Jay Barr Education Center: Under the direction of André-Michel Schub, the Virginia Arts Festival’s Chamber Music series has brought some of the world’s great virtuosos to southeast Virginia. Now this “formidable pianist” (The New York Times) joins the Virginia Symphony Orchestra’s principal wind players in an evening of inspired musicmaking.

Event and other information

http://www.vafest.org/2011/theater.php?tc=1
Mark Turner, Saxophone

May 28, 2011, 8pm

Attucks Theatre: Turner's range extends effortlessly up into the high altissimo register, and he makes use of the full range of his instrument in his improvisations. His improvised lines tend to be harmonically and rhythmically complex, but with a constant organic flow.

Event and other information

http://www.vafest.org/2011/attucksjazz.php?tc=4
WHRO Memorial Day Concert - Symphony in the Park

May 30, 2011, 6pm - 8pm

An inspired celebration of a great American holiday! The sun sparkles over the river and the fountains as the lush sounds of the Virginia Symphony fill the air with music that proudly marks our nation's pride and patriotism. Gather family and friends and be among the first to enjoy this new musical tradition - one you will want to enjoy each year! 

Event and other information

http://www.festevents.org/event/157/symphony-in-the-park
OpSail 2012

June 6 - 12, 2011

From June 6 -12, 2012, the Port of Virginia will once again host an impressive fleet of tall ships, navy and military war ships representing the world. OpSail 2012 Virginia® is planned to illuminate the community with spectacle and festivity, and will place our Commonwealth front and center on the world stage.

Event and other information

http://www.festevents.org/mini-site/opsail-2012
Norfolk HarborFEAST

June 9, 2011, 6pm - 9pm

This all-you-can-eat local Seafood Feast will take place "river side" in Town Point Park. For an advance ticket of $35, guests can get an early peek at Norfolk Harborfest®, and enjoy local seafood and beverages while listening to live music along the Downtown Norfolk Waterfront. Seafood is provided by the Virginia Seafood Council.

Event and other information

http://www.festevents.org/event/161/2nd-annual-norfolk-harborfeast
35th Annual Norfolk Harborfest

June 10-12, 2011

Hampton Roads' Largest Dock Party

Event and other information

http://www.festevents.org/mini-site/norfolk-harborfest
Mormon Tabernacle Choir

June 20, 2011, 7:30pm

Scope Arena: More than 300 singers...their own superb symphony orchestra...and a 150-year history that includes performances for ten U.S. Presidents-the great Mormon Tabernacle Choir has built a musical tradition that stands alone, creating concerts that linger in the memory. "It wa s a thrill in a thrill-filled life... a truly emotional experience. 

Event and other information

http://www.vafest.org/2011/mormontab.php
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Chart A - Net Debt Outstanding as a percent of taxable assessed value of real estate (not to exceed 3.50 percent)


Chart B - Debt Service as a percent of the General Fund Budget (not to exceed 10 percent)
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